


OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, April 28, 2014
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners, Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon,  Marla Buchanan, Richard Redick; Commissioners Larry Williams, Aaron Bowman, Paul Astleford (ex-officio), Barbara Goodman (ex-officio) were excused; Council President Bill Gulliford;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Brad Thoburn, Ivan Rodriguez, Bill Mosely, Jacksonville Transportation Authority;  Lisa King, Langton Associates; Jim Gilmore, Infinity Global Solutions; Eric Prior, Bill Quinn, BAE; Rachel Merritt, City Council Staff; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works Department; David Chapman, Financial News & Daily Record; Joseph Zimmernan (State Representative Janet Adkins’ Office); Latanya Peterson;   Carol Owens, Legislative Assistant;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:02 p.m.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 24, 2014 Commission meeting and the April 9, 2014 Finance Subcommittee meeting.
Council President Bill Gulliford explained that he was attending the Ferry Commission to get a sense on how the Commission felt about the legislation that he had proposed that would extend the local option gas tax.  He indicated that the legislation would be assigned to a super-committee for deliberations.  He expressed his gratitude to the Commission for the work that it had been doing to keep the ferry operational. The Council President indicated that when he considered options for the direction of the ferry, he could see the ferry under the purview of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority; the JTA would operate the ferry.  In this scenario, the St. Johns River Ferry Commission would become an advisory body.  The Council President said that he welcomed the thoughts of the Commissioners on the matter.
The Commission voted 9-0 to extend the ferry’s hours for the Isle of Eight Flags Shrimp Festival (Fernandina).  On Friday, May 2nd, the ferry will operate until 9:00 P.M.  Commissioner Redick moved the motion; Commissioner Buchanan seconded the motion.  It was announced that the Mayport Village Fest has been postponed until October.

In the discussion on the proposal to extend the local option gas tax, Brad Thoburn, Jacksonville Transportation Authority, said that the JTA could provide valuable support to the ferry.  The JTA would he reluctant to take on something that could be harmful to the JTA’s core mission, transit operations.  JTA would have to have assurances that the authority would not be responsible for major capital needs such as replacing the slip walls or replacing the vessel.  JTA would welcome the Ferry Commission as an advisory body setting policy for the ferry’s operations.
Commissioner Elaine Brown thanked the Council President for his role in support of the ferry and in creating the Ferry Commission.  She indicated that her overriding concern is to keep the ferry operating.  Commissioner Brown welcomed the partnership with the JTA but saw the role of the Commission diminished  under that scenario.
Commissioner Marla Buchanan found that the advisory capacity of the Commission a worrisome prospect.  She feels that the ferry is more than a mode of transportation.  To her, transportation is the core work and concern of the JTA; the ferry is the Commission’s sole focus.

The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, indicated that he saw the need for further informed discussion on the matter.  He asked the members of the Commission’s Finance Subcommittee to discuss this issue (extension of the local option gas tax) further.
Council President Guilliford said that the Commission should have an “escape hatch” in the Interlocal Agreement.

Commissioner Rick Redick asked where the ferry fit into JTA’s strategic plans.

Brad Thoburn reiterated the authority’s concerns about the ferry’s capital needs.

The next item on the meeting’s agenda was Updates from Commission Members.
Commissioner Elaine Brown opened a discussion on a lemonade vendor who has been operating at the ferry; this vendor does not have permission to be on the premises as a vendor.  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global, asked if there should be a policy on vendors.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston requested that Mr. Fernandez ask his staff at the ferry if they could identify this vendor.  She further suggested that vendors at the ferry should apply for a permit and that there was a need for a fee.

Commissioner Elaine Brown announced that automobile dealer Tom Bush and the Mayport Casino boat were interested in advertising on the ferry.

Commissioner Rick Redick brought to the Commission’s attention an e-mail from Val Bostwick, Past President of the Friends of the St. Johns River Ferry, Inc.  It was announced that the Vermont-based Cabot Group would be hosting a lunch on Sunday, May 18th at the Mayport Ferry Landing to express its gratitude to the Ferry Ambassadors, the Friends of the Ferry, and the Commission itself for the volunteer work done on behalf of the ferry.  The luncheon would coincide with the Bike Tour that the Cabot Group is sponsoring (Cabot Bike Tour) along the East Coast Greenway route.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston advised that Risk Management needs to be apprised of this event because there could be insurance issues.
Next, the Commission discussed Invoice #7 from Langton Associates.  Lisa King explained that most of the recent work of the agency has focused on the TPO’s Long Range Plans project and working with State Representative Janet Adkins and State Senator Aaron Bean on ferry interests.

The Commission voted to approve the invoice.

In an update on grants, Lisa King announced that the TPO Long Range Plans projects list had been prioritized and submitted.  The St. Johns River Ferry is now a component in the TPO’s planning.

Tom Goldsbury asked when  the Commission expects to get the first $450,000 installment of the FLAP grant from the Federal Highway Administration (through the Florida Department of Transportation).  Lisa King indicated that James Bennett of FDOT is working on this.  She also announced that Mr. Bennett would be leaving his position with FDOT.
In the Marine Operations Report – HMS Ferries, Tom Goldsbury indicated that things are going well.  He referenced operations reports that had been distributed to the Commissioners.  He noted that there had been some staff turnover.  He reported that while ridership had been flat, it was up at the end of the month.  Ferry revenue is up.

The Commissioners next discussed issues that revolved around the recent ferry overhaul.  Representatives from BAE Systems were on hand to field questions. Tom Goldsbury provided an overview of issues in question.

The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, wanted to know if all of BAE’s subcontractors had been paid.  Mr. Prior (BAE) indicated all but one of the subcontractors had been paid.  That subcontractor was identified as Meci; it was their wiring work that had caused the short circuit in the control box that became a problem in launching the ferry when the overhaul work had been completed.
The Commission discussed problems with the subcontractor Lufken, specifically, a $72,000 change order issue over clutch drums.  Lufken was a BAE subcontractor for overhaul work. To settle the matter, the Commission voted to approve a $37,000 payment to offset the lost revenue that the ferry had while the vessel was not able to operate.

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston advised the Commission that JaxPort has announced that JaxPort Security’s commitment for the ferry’s security ends next year.  The Commission discussed the ramifications of this announcement and what alternatives should be considered.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, indicated that he was inclined to have a discussion with JaxPort on the possibility of extending the authority’s security for the ferry.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:27 P.M.
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